
Committee of Professors of Statistics, UK and Ireland 
Annual Meeting, 1.30pm, 13 May 2008 

University College, London 
 
Present: J Forster (in the chair), P Dawid, A Young, T Sweeting, D Wooff, K 

Darby-Dowman, B Francis, J Stander, S Evans, P Green, T Bailey, D 
Applebaum, S Olhede, W Kendall, A Wood, J Kent, Q Yao, D Balding, 
B  Gilchrist. 

 
Apologies: A  Bowman, J Hutton, D Jones, V Isham, G  Dunn, R Henderson, 

P Brown, A Macfarlane, G Upton, G  Nason, D Mollison, C Aitken, M 
Campbell, B Browne, P  Diggle, M Goldstein, B Morgan, C Buck, S 
Buckland, J Tawn, P Williamson, N Best, C Skinner, K Glazebrook, N 
Davies, D Hand, A Walden, M Crowder, C Andrieu, J McNamara, C 
Taylor, W Gilks, A Veretennikov. 

 
1. Jon Forster (JJF) presented a list of apologies. 
 
2. Andy Wood was appointed minute secretary. 
 
3. Minutes of 2007 Meeting.  These were accepted.  

 
4. Matters arising. None 
 
5. Publications 
 
 (a) Postgraduate publicity.  JJF reported that he had carried out an 

update of the information on postgraduate funding on the COPS web 
site, replacing dead links (or removing them where there was no 
obvious replacement).  COPS members were invited to check the web 
site links to postgraduate opportunities at their universities, and inform 
JJF of any further amendments required. 

 
  Peter Green asked if the directory of UK Statistics groups (hosted by 

Heriot Watt) was being updated, and JJF replied that he thought that it 
was, but would check. 

 
 (b) Directory of Academic Statisticians. Alan Mayer is still progressing a 

fully electronic version of the DAS, and expects that it will be available 
in the next few months.  The meeting thanked Alan for his efforts and 
for being happy to carry on.   

 
 
6. Domestic matters 
 
 (a) Membership is stable.  [Please inform JJF and Julian Stander of new 

members]. 
 

(b) Financial report.  Presented by Julian Stander.  COPS balance grew 
to £4200 in 2007-8.  JS proposed that, as we have a healthy balance, 
and no major items of expenditure are anticipated, no membership fee 



should be charged in 2009. This was accepted by the meeting. The 
meeting thanked JS for his ongoing efforts as COPS treasurer. 

 
(c) Data collection.  As determined at last years meeting, JJF had, with 

the assistance of a small consultation group, produced a slimmed-
down data collection questionnaire. The meeting felt that the volume 
and type of information being collected now was probably about right. 
There had also been a more vigorous follow-up of non-responders. As 
a result, the data for 2007-8 are much more complete and include all 
major UK Statistics groups. It is important that this effort is maintained 
going forward, to give the database real value. Peter Green 
emphasised the importance of any comparisons across years being 
carried out using the same set of groups.  

 
(d) COPS Executive subcommittee.  JJF reported that Deborah Ashby 

had resigned from the subcommittee  at the end of 2007, and had been 
replaced by Nicky Best. Deborah was thanked for all her efforts on 
behalf of COPS. 

 
 
7. EPSRC matters 
 
 The meeting welcomed David Harman, head of  the EPSRC Mathematical 

Sciences Programme Team. David gave a presentation (available at 
http://www.copstat.ac.uk) covering the current financial position of EPSRC 
and the Mathematical Sciences programme, strategic issues, and current and 
future opportunities.  

 
 Following his presentation, David answered questions from the floor. The 

main focus of questioning was the future of EPSRC funding for Masters 
training. The current mechanism for funding Masters was through 
Collaborative Training Accounts, but these were being replaced by 
Knowledge Transfer Accounts (KTAs). The KTA call was still being finalised, 
and the extent to which it would provide funding for Masters training was not 
yet known. It is possible that Masters would be funded in future through 
Doctoral Training Accounts. It was likely that Statistics and OR would be 
recognised as special cases for Maters funding. The meeting urged that  
EPSRC made its intentions clear when the calls were issued. 

 
Concern was also expressed about the low success rate of Statistics first 
grant proposals to EPSRC. David promised to investigate this, and JJF 
offered COPS assistance. 
 

 
8. Other research and postgraduate matters 
 

Other research councils: Presentations were made concerning opportunities 
for Statistics at MRC (David Balding) and ESRC (Brian Francis). The 
presentation are available at http://www.copstat.ac.uk. 

 
 REF:  COPS had contributed to the consultation on the form of the REF 

(replacement for RAE). The response had been drawn up by JJF in 
consultation with the executive and with the group contributing to the RSS 



response (via the Council for Mathematical Sciences), and disseminated to 
the whole of COPS after submission. JJF reported that he had found this to 
be an efficient procedure. The meeting agreed that any future REF 
consultations should be handled this way. 

 
9. EPSRC taught course centres for PhD students 
 

Representatives of four of the EPSRC taught course programmes presented 
brief reports of progress, and answered questions. The presentations are 
available at http://www.copstat.ac.uk. Full details of the programmes can be 
also accessed via  the COPS website. It was felt important that dialogue 
between the programmes was maintained, particularly with respect to 
planning for beyond the end of EPSRC funding.  
 

 Richard Boys had provided details of the current plan for the RSS/EPSRC 
Graduate Training Programme. Anyone with suggestions or interested in 
getting involved should email him. 

 
 
10. Other teaching matters 
 
 Jane Hutton had provided an update on the Bologna process. Neville Davies 

had provided details of activities of the MSOR network and the RSS Centre 
for Statistical Education. Both documents available at 
http://www.copstat.ac.uk  

 
11. Any other business 
 
 The meeting thanked University College for once again allowing COPS the 

use of their lecture room and excellent facilities 
 
 
 
 

 


